POLTONHALL AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT 7.30PM ON 12 SEPTEMBER 2018

Present:
J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, A Munro, A Thomson and S Waterston 

 

Attending:
Cllrs D Alexander and D Milligan, PC T Newton-Jones, J Bernard, 

                        Mr & Mrs B Cunningham, E Spence, J Cameron and J Kirkwood       

Apologies       Cllr J Lay Douglas, D West, S-J Reid and K Wightman


1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   JA welcomed everyone to the meeting.

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 8 August 2018 and Matters Arising

2.1
Item 6.2.  Road sign on Polton Road had yet to be moved.

2.2
It was also noted that the speed sensor at Cameron Crescent was not working. 

                                                                                                             Action: Cllr DM

2.3
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by AM and seconded by JA.

3.
Finance Report

3.1     Statement of Account as at 12 September 2018






          Bank                               Cash

B/F                                                               431.16                             0.00

Expenditure:   Nil

Total Bank and cash                                    431.16

4.      Secretary’s Report

4.1
Information received from Midlothian Council about the draft Supplementary Guidance prepared in relation to the Town Centres and Retail section of the Midlothian Local Development Plan (MLDP) 2017. The Plan included a commitment to prepare supplementary guidance on Food and Drink and Other Non-Retail Uses in Town Centres.  Once adopted the guidance would form part of the MLDP which guides decision making on planning applications.  The consultation began on 28 August 2018 and would run for 6 weeks until 10 October 2018.  Consultation details would be posted on the PDCC website.

4.2
Information was also received about (MLDP) 2017 and its commitment to producing Supplementary Guidance on Resource Extraction in respect of Policies MIN2 and MIN3.  Policy MIN1 was also relevant in terms of establishing areas of search for minerals extraction.  The purpose of the Supplementary Guidance was to provide criteria for assessing applications for surface mineral working, setting out further detail on the matters raised in Policy MIN2 Surface Mineral Extraction.  The proposed Supplementary Guidance was for consultation.  Details would be posted on the PDCC website in due course.

5.
Police Report

5.1
Criminal Activity August 2018 Beat Area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District.  During the month of August 2018 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 65 recorded crimes reported, of which 36 were solved (55% solvency).  During this time period, there were 322 calls to Police Scotland. 
5.2
INCIDENTS OF NOTE

About 3.30pm on Wednesday the 1st of August 2 youths entered Co-op and stole a quantity of eggs. They thereafter threw the eggs at vehicles and properties at High Street. Both youths were identified and charged.

About 7pm on Saturday the 4th of August a 16 year old man and a youth were found in possession of drugs at King George IV Park. The man was issued a recordable police warning and the youth charged.

About 3pm on Monday the 6th of August a youth stole alcohol from Co-op and was thereafter identified and charged. 

About 9pm on Friday the 10th of August a youth stole a quantity of alcohol from Co-op. The youth was thereafter identified and charged.

On Monday the 13th of August police executed a drugs warrant at an address on Rose Gardens. Drugs and drugs paraphernalia were recovered and a 22 year old man was charged and reported to Procurator Fiscal.

Between 9am and 3pm on Thursday the 16th of August a number of items were stolen from a garden at Eldindean Road.

Between Friday the 17th and Saturday the 18th of August the window on premises at High Street, Lasswade was smashed.

On Saturday the 18th of August on 2 separate occasions quantities of alcohol were stolen from Co-op by youths. 3 youths were subsequently identified and charged. 

About 3.30pm on Friday 24th August a man was stopped by officers whilst driving a motor vehicle on Polton Road, Lasswade. The vehicle was found to be without Insurance and seized by Police. A 26 year old man has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal for various Road Traffic offences. 

About 6.30pm on Thursday the 30th of August 2 youths stole a quantity of alcohol from Co-op. The identity of these youths is known and police enquiries are ongoing.

About 6.30pm on Friday the 31st of August 2 youths stole a quantity of alcohol from Spar. Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 9.30pm on Friday the 31st of August 2 men entered Tesco, Rosewell Road and were thereafter abusive and threatening to staff and customers. Police enquiries are ongoing.

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officers PC Jonny Cassidy or PC Owen Findlay via 101 or email:  jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
owen.findlay@scotland.pnn.police.uk
5.3
Cllr DM commented on the continuing thefts from the Co-op and suggested its licence should be reviewed.  The store was constantly calling the Police to report thefts but instead should be reviewing the set up of its tills to prevent that from happening.   Chair asked if a restricti0on could be placed on the Co-op’s licence. PC Newton-Jones reported that from experience more often than note a store would be advised to change its layout.  However, in the case of the Co-op the store manager has been told by Head Office that that all stores must be laid out the same.   PC Newton-Jones would ask PC Cassidy if an inspection report has been carried out on Spar and the Co-op. 

5.4
It was noted that youths from Mayfield had been congregating and causing trouble in Bonnyrigg and a number had been charged. 
6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr DM reported that Bonnyrigg Young’s Peoples Club was progressing its application to take over the asset management of the playing fields and surrounding areas.
Bonnyrigg Community Trust had applied to take over the former Bowling Club on Rosewell Road for a crèche, nursery etc.  Interest had also been received from other organisations.  It was agreed it would be good to return it to a community use.  Midlothian Council Housing Department had also been looking at the site for possible amenable housing. Cllr DM said that the latter was unlikely to happen but he was bringing it to attention for information.

6.2
Budget issues were crippling Midlothian Council at the present time.  A recovery plan was being worked on. 

6.3
Police response to youths causing problems at the weekend had not been sufficient and a hard line would now be taken including home visits to parents.

6.5
Building of a new Lasswade Primary School had been agreed.
Lasswade High School Parent Teacher Council had been discussing the decision by Lothian Buses to return to single decker buses which had resulted in some children being left behind.  Cllr DM has asked Lothian Buses for an increase in the frequency.

6.6
The power failure of street lights on Polton Road was raised. The problem had been reported to Midlothian Council but Cllr DM advised that if it was a power failure then it was a matter for Scottish Power. 

6.7
FW asked when residents would be required to pay for the uplift of the brown (garden) wheelie bins.  Cllr DM advised that notification would be sent out in November.

6.8
Resident from Hopefield raised the problem about paying both Scottish Woodlands Trust (SWT) and a factor’s fee.  SWT had informed residents that fees paid were for the clearing out of reed beds.  But residents reported that they do not need much maintenance and it had subsequently been discovered that the reed beds had not in fact ever been cleared.    Cllr DM said that around 1,300 households at Hopefield were paying fees to SWT and he agreed that he could not recall any work having been carried our there. The problem was that the developers were allowed to refuse to carry out the work.  He said that residents at one part of Brixwold had fired the factor (the area with 230 houses).  However, it would require 75% of those paying the factoring fees to come together and agree before the services of the factor could be terminated.    While it was noted that those living in social housing at Hopefield did not have to pay either the factor or SWT, unless enough Hopefield residents got together to resolve the factoring issue then unfortunately there was no easy answer.

6.9
Cllr DA raised the problem of school bullying and reported that Lasswade High School was bringing in a company - Human Utopia -  to work with pupils and explain how bullying affected everyone.   The issue of overcrowded buses in the mornings was also raised.  She said that every time a child was unable to board a bus it should be reported to Lothian Buses.   The issue of retaining teachers at Lasswade High was raised.  Cllr DA said it was a national problem and Head teachers would not recruit just to fill a post.  It had to be the right person for the post.  Lasswade High had already recruited 20 teachers this year.

7.
Any Other Business
7.1
SW reported that there was confusion over signage erected for Dalhousie Chesters Cottages and New Poltonhall which were in the wrong place.  

7.2
SW advised that residents were concerned about the height of the trees at New Poltonhall.  This had been reported to the Council on two separate occasions but no action had been taken to date.

7.3
SW asked if there was any progress on the development of HS12 at Dalhousie Chesters.  Cllr DM advised that there was nothing in the pipeline for the foreseeable future.  Taylor Wimpey would have to go out to consultation in the first instance.

7.3
Change of Name from Poltonhall & District Community Council to Poltonhall and Hopefield Community Council.  Those attending were asked to vote on the change of name and this was agreed overwhelmingly.   The Chair advised that the name would be changed over the next 2 months.
Cllr DA asked about publicity to inform Hopefield residents of the change.  Chair said that regular posts were made to the Hopefield Forum and the Bonnyrigg Community Forum and since opened there had been 2,800 views and 100 likes.

Date of Next Meeting 
The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 10 October 2018 
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